THE ONTARIO CITY LIBRARY BOARD OF TRUSTEES

REGULAR MEETING MINUTES OVITT FAMILY COMMUNITY LIBRARY

215 East C Street March 14, 2023

(Subject to Board approval)

CALL TO ORDER This meeting was called to order by Board President Crisol Mena at 6:00

p.m.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE Led by Crisol Mena, Board President

MEMBERS PRESENT Board Secretary Ann Lawliss, Board member Elizabeth Ricci were

present.

MEMBERS ABSENT Board Vice President, Gina Lanthripe.

ALSO, PRESENT Library Director, Shawn Thrasher, Library Services Manager, Daisy

Flores, Library Services Manager, Kelly Zackmann, Librarian, Rachelle

Chasey, and Senior Library Assistant Steven Arechiga.

INTRODUCTIONS None

PUBLIC COMMENTS

No Public comments were made

MINUTES

Motion: Moved by Board Secretary Lawliss , seconded by Board member Ricci and unanimously carried to approve the February 14, 2023 minutes.

CITY COUNCIL REPRESENTATIVE

City Council Representative Debra Porada.

CONSENT CALENDAR

Motion: Moved by Board member Ricci, seconded by Board Secretary Lawliss and unanimously carried to approve the Consent Calendar for February 2023.

DIRECTOR'S REPORT

Library Director Shawn Thrasher spoke about the following items:

Librarian Danielle Sanchez who is our Teen Librarian at Lewis Family Branch will be leaving to go work at San Bernardino City Library near her home, we are happy for her, but we are very sad. We will be hiring

two (2) new Librarians to fill her position and Sofia Araya's. Also, we will have two (2) new employees starting in the next couple of weeks, who will come to the next Board meeting to be introduced.

STAFF REPORT

Yarntario and Cucamonga Chess Club: Two volunteer-led Programs

Shawn Thrasher, Library Director presented:

Background:

Yarntario and Cucamonga Chess Club are two volunteer-led programs that occur regularly at Ovitt Family Community Library.

Prior to the pandemic, Yarntario was known as A Good Yarn: Knit and Crochet Club. It was managed by staff who no longer work at the library and went dark during the pandemic closure. In 2021, an active attendee of that program, Matthew Jaramillo, approached the library to inquire as to the return of the knit and crochet gathering. The library director and Jaramillo worked together to restart the program. Jaramillo also suggested changing the name to Yarntario. The library did social media and marketing to encourage people to attend. The first program had over 20 attendees of all ages and backgrounds. Yarntario meets every Tuesday evening at Ovitt Family Community Library from 6-8pm, usually in the Ovitt meeting room. Originally, the group was meeting in the library's literacy classroom, but soon outgrew this space. Jaramillo started an Instagram account to showcase the program which he manages; the library provides additional marketing, space to meet and store supplies, and other types of support for the program. The library has purchased some supplies for the program out of the library's programming budget as well, including yarn and knitting needles. Two volunteers mainly oversee the program: Jaramillo, and Stacy Hu. This includes set up and tear down. The program has approximately 15-20 attendees each Tuesday, weather and holidays excepting. Members range from seasoned knitters and crocheters, those trying to increase their skills, and newbies wanting to learn. All ages are welcome, but parents are encouraged to stay with young children.

lan Erickson, a local college student, approached the library in 2021. His group, Cucamonga Chess Club, started in summer 2021 and had been meeting outside in parks to play. With the advent of colder weather, he was looking for a place to meet indoors. The library agreed to provide a space and market the group through flyers and social media; local community members donated chess boards for the group. The group has been meeting on the first and third Saturdays of every month since January 2022. The average attendance has been around ten players per meeting. A mix of all ages and backgrounds attend the program. Similarly, to Yarntario, the group was meeting in the library's literacy classroom but also outgrew this space and have subsequently moved into the library's meeting room. In December 2022, Friends of Ontario City Library allocated funds to purchase more items needed by Cucamonga Chess Club, including timers. Cucamonga Chess Club and the Friends of Ontario City Library are also in discussion to host a chess tournament as a fundraiser for the Friends while also providing prize money to winners.

THE ONTARIO CITY LIBRARY BOARD OF TRUSTEES REGULAR MEETING MINUTES OVITT FAMILY COMMUNITY LIBRARY

215 East C Street

March 14, 2023 (Subject to Board approval)

Director Thrasher also read some statistics on the value of Public Libraries and invited the Board to see the details of these values at: https://www.library.ca.gov/wp-content/uploads/2021/09/Value-of-Libraries.pdf.

A copy of this presentation is available upon request from the Library Director.

Board member Ricci thanked Mr. Jaramillo for giving back to the community.

Secretary Lawliss also commented on her appreciation for Mr. Jaramillo's community involvement in Yarntario.

Board President Mena thanked Mr. Jaramillo for helping to highlight this in the community and commented on how she loves the value that this hobby instills in bringing people together and the lifelong learning aspect of the activity.

City Council Representative Debra Porada commented that the chess club was eye-opening to her and thanked everyone for their involvement. She also asked if Director Thrasher could start a wish list from these volunteer group what they might need (needles for Yarntario) or other supplies and make it known so others can donate.

STAFF REPORT

2023 State of The City

Daisy Flores, Library Services Manager presented:

Background:

This year Ontario will host two events for the State of the City. The State of the City Business Address will be held on Wednesday, March 22 at 5 PM in the Ontario Convention Center and the Community Open House will be held on Saturday, March 25 at 1 PM in Ontario Town Square. Library staff attends both events, networking at the Business Address and hosting a booth at the Community Open House.

The Business Address, held at the Ontario Convention Center, will be a time for networking, including a presentation that features the Mayor and City Council and have various business leaders in attendance. This is an opportunity for Library Board members to share their positive experiences as residents and leaders in the City of Ontario.

The Community Open House will feature city departments and agencies highlighting the many services provided to residents. This event will be outdoors and held at Ontario Town Square. There will be booths, city vehicles, and activities for community members to enjoy.

Library Board Members attending these events have responsibilities to make themselves available to attendees, interact with people from other organizations, answer questions about the city, make connections that could lead to partnerships for the library, and share about the library's programs and services.

A copy of this presentation is available upon request from the Library Director.

STAFF REPORT

Early Literacy: From Family Place to LLBF

Rachelle Chasey, Librarian presented:

Background:

In 2011 the Ontario City Library was the recipient of a \$30,000 grant from the California State Library under its California Family Place Library Program. This grant is the foundation and has led the way to what would eventually become the Ontario City Library's Little Learners, Big Futures initiative. The Ontario City Library is proud to provide exposure to early childhood learning activities and raise early childhood development and school readiness awareness and the Family Place project set the framework.

The California Family Place ensured that the Ontario City Library would be able to expand its professional relationships with local early learning agencies and organizations, build community outreach and provide a shared space for children ages 0-4 and their families.

A Family Place Library builds on the knowledge that early learning, parental involvement and supportive communities play a critical role in a young child's growth and development.

In 2012, the Family Place area was created at the Ovitt Family Community Library in the children's area. The Family Place grant also funded parent/child workshops that were held quarterly at the Ovitt Family Community Library and off site at numerous recreation centers. In 2013, a Family Place area was created at the Lewis Family Branch. The Family Place grant also funded a parenting collection which was first created at the Ovitt Family Community Library and then at the Lewis Family Branch. Both collections are located near the Family Place area, making it an ideal browsing section.

The Ontario City Library has been dedicated to early learning and literacy for many years. With innovative and supportive programming for children ages 0-5, our Little Learners, Big Futures initiative encourages a child's success to start at home. Both library branches provide innovative early childhood programming that fall under the LLBF umbrella.

The following programs are Lewis specific.

- Reggio Emilia for Little Learners: The Reggio Emilia approach is an educational philosophy based on the principals of respect, responsibility and community through exploration, discovery and play.
- Dramatic Play for Little Learners: These programs encourage little learners to take on roles and act them out in a way of exploring themselves and their surroundings. Academic research calls this "sociodramatic play" but

in all essence it is "pretending."

• S.T.E.AM for Little Learners: S.T.E.A.M programming is essential to early childhood education as it allows little learners to explore, experiment and create in a safe and nurturing environment.

A copy of this presentation is available upon request from the Library Director.

Board member Ricci thanked the Librarian Chasey for the program as she appreciated the specials needs programs.

Board Secretary Lawliss also thanked Librarian Chasey for this "great program".

Board President Mena thanked Librarian Chasey for the presentation and the program as she too has had experience with special education needs.

City Council Representative Porada commented on how the Board can help the school district give more attention to the reading needs of children if they are not reading at their level.

Library Services Manager, Daisy Flores informed the Board that the Library had connected with Ontario Montclair School District's Parent Education Center (OMSD) and they will have their representatives help the Library communicate the Library's programming and services. In addition, the Library will be presenting their services to OMSD in the coming weeks with parents doing tours of the library which will help strengthen the partnership.

STAFF REPORT

National Library Week

Steven Arechiga, Senior Library Assistant presented:

Background:

The Ontario City Library will be celebrating its annual National Library Week from April 23 - 29, 2023. The Ovitt Family Community Library will be having its second "Date Your Library" event on Wednesday, April 26, from 5-7pm. Library patrons will have the chance to speed date the library by stopping at specific points throughout the library to get elevator pitches on a variety of programs and services. Kids can simulate working in a library through dramatic play, teens will learn about the various equipment in our lightspeed makerspace, and adults can visit our Model Colony local history room, workforce development office or our veteran's resource to name a few. The Lewis Family Branch will also celebrate National Library Week with the with activities throughout the week and a "Love Learning and the Library" program for adults on 4/25 from 6:30p -7:30p.

Senior Library Assistant Arechiga asked Library Board members to consider a motion to approve two for the price of one movie checkouts during the entirety of National Library Week.

THE ONTARIO CITY LIBRARY BOARD OF TRUSTEES REGULAR MEETING MINUTES OVITT FAMILY COMMUNITY LIBRARY 215 East C Street

March 14, 2023 (Subject to Board approval)

Board member Ricci made the motion to approve two for the price of one movie checkouts during the entirety of National Library Week, the motion was seconded by President Mena and unanimously approved.

OLD BUSINESS

None

Public Comment:

None

NEW BUSINESS

None

Board member Comments:

Board Secretary Lawliss commented that Edison Elementary where her children attend had a "Read-a-thon" and she asked Library Director Thrasher to connect her with Supervising Librarian Briana Ochoa which allowed there to be a Library table to be set up at the school at the "a "Read-a-thon" which resulted in 75 new library cards from the school. Ms. Lawliss also wanted to invite the Recreation & Community Services Department to partner up with the school and would be reaching out to the agency to inquire.

Board member asked Library staff if there were classes for young adults in Home Economics offered at the Library, for life skills such as banking, cooking, cleaning, laundry, gardening, etc.?

Director Thrasher replied that there have been in the past "how to adult" classes, but did not what was coming up, and they were offered once a quarter and these classes would be publicized usually through social media and flyers. He also invited the Board to send suggestions for classes to him and see what can be offered to the public as well any teachers for these classes.

FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS

Ontario Promise Corps Zip Books Summer at OCL

ADJOURNMENT

Board President Mena adjourned the meeting at 6:59 p.m.

Submitted

Nelva Costello, Senior Administrative Assistant

APPROVED:

Page **7** of **7**